Report of the President

Tuairisc an Uachtarán 

National Council Report, IT Carlow



1. Pre-Budget Campaign

2. Student Universal Support Ireland
3. Pre-Budget Submission

4. Appointment to the Qualifications and Quality Ireland (QQI)

5. Joint Committee on Education and Social Protection

6. Dublin Web Summit

7. Ally Talk, UCC
8. Education and Training Boards Bill, 2012
9. Universities (Amendment) Bill 2012
10.  Guidelines for Local 5K Charity Walks
11.  Media Engagement
1. Pre-Budget Campaign

(i) Lobbying Guide
I produced a guide to effective lobbying for students, parents and local businesses in the lead up to Budget 2013. It detailed the most effective outcomes from meetings with members of the Oireachtas including the provision of parliamentary questions, private members’ motions and raising issues at parliamentary party meetings. It detailed how to make a case to members of the Oireachtas in a manner that maximises political effectiveness. This guide is not part of the USI Fed Up? Stand Up! Toolkit available at usi.ie/standup.


(ii) Political Engagement
I have kept in regular contact with the respective Opposition Spokespersons on Education in the Oireachtas to maintain political pressure on the Government in the lead up to the Budget. I have met with a number of TDs and Senators, particularly those on the Joint Committee on Education and Social Protection who are especially interested in the issues facing students in Budget 2013.


(iii) Loss to Local Economy of Cuts to Higher Education
Since the beginning of the campaign I felt there was a need to make potential cuts to higher education tangible to the public beyond students. To this end, I drew up preliminary figures on potential losses to local economies across Ireland if Minister Quinn proceeds with increases in the Student Contribution and cuts to the Maintenance Grant. These figures gain good traction in the media and I feel are crucial to making this campaign about the wider as opposed to just students. The figures have been sent to an economics researcher to verify the figures ahead of the Budget.  


(iv) Meetings with Youth Wings of Political Parties
It is my intention to meet with the youth wings of each political party in Dáil Éireann in the lead up to the Budget to bolster support for the need to protect higher education in the upcoming Budget. To date I have met with Conor Ryan and Martin Ó Prey from Labour Youth and Eamon Quinlan from Ógra Fhianna Fáil. Both meetings were very positive and I feel there is a willingness to support USI’s ‘Fed Up? Stand Up!’ campaign over the weeks ahead.

 
(v) Public Meetings
A vast majority of time since the previous National Council has been spent touring the country and attending public meetings organised as part of USI’s ‘Fed Up? Stand Up!’ campaign. At each meeting I have given a speech about the need for each respective community to protect higher education for the good of the community itself. While attendance has varied across the country the energy across the country and the willingness to engage with the campaign has been very positive. 

At each meeting I have asked members of the local County Councils to put motions in support of protecting higher education to their respective councils as a means of building up momentum in the community.

     (vi) Class Rep Trainings

I have given a presentation at a significant number of class rep trainings highlighting the issues affecting students and their families and what class reps can do to lead the campaign in their own communities. I feel the presentations have received good feedback from class reps who will hopefully play a major role in the pre-Budget campaign over the weeks ahead. 
2. Student Universal Support Ireland
I met with the Chief Executive Officer of SUSI, Ms. Jacinta Stewart, and the Head of the Equity of Access Section of the Department of Education & Skills, Mr. Brian Power to discuss issues pertaining to delayed grant payments. We discussed a number of issues surrounding the new system including the volume of incomplete applications, difficulties with the SUSI helpline, the lack of communication from SUSI to Students' Unions and USI, and the understaffing of theSUSI at the processing level.

 

Following this meeting, SUSI will be taking on ten additional staff members to cope with the backlog of applications. They have also appointed a constant point of contact within SUSI for USI to ensure that Students' Unions have a definitive contact for getting information and updates from SUSI alongside the SUSI Forum. They have also agreed to send a representative to National Council in IT Carlow to discuss the current issues in the system with student leaders across the country and how we can work together to address these issues. The representative will also be on hand to answer any queries officers may have in relation to SUSI.

 

We have also agreed that the Minister should make a statement calling on institutions to accommodate students who are unable to fully register on account of delayed grant payments. While a number of institutions have already began this process, it is important that all colleges follow their lead on this issue.

 

Personally, I will be keeping in constant contact with SUSI and the Department on this issue. If I feel that significant improvements are not made in relation to the processing of applications, I believe that an escalation of action may be necessary. For the mean time, I believe the best thing we can do is assist SUSI in communicating with students on the ground and report any difficulties that arise.
3.  Pre-Budget Submission

I researched and produced a template Pre-Budget Submission which was presented to the Task Force on Higher Education Funding for consultation and amendment. The document is similar to previous years in terms of what topics are being covered but it is felt that this document goes into greater detail about the benefit of protecting higher education. The document makes the argument that if Ireland wants to make a full economic and social recovery, no further cut to the grant is sustainable. It argues that it is possible to negate the need to increase the Student Contribution by addressing excess spending and waste, incentivising alternative income streams and promoting innovation in higher education.
It states that it is necessary for any reform of the Back to Education Allowance qualifying criteria to protect financial assistance for recipients who participate in third level. It makes the case for maintaining Equity of access by providing for the continuity of the Student Assistance Fund beyond 2013. It also discusses solutions for Combating the graduate unemployment crisis by instilling an ethos of entrepreneurship in third level students and improving the employability skills of graduates. The document will be put to National Council for final approval.

4.  Appointment to the Qualifications and Quality Ireland (QQI)

I have been appointed as a Board Member under the Qualifications and Quality Assurance (Education and Training) Act 2012 to Quality and Qualifications Ireland (QQI). The authority will undertake the existing functions of NQAI, HETAC and FETAC in relation to the maintenance and development of the National Framework of Qualifications and the validation and awarding of qualifications (outside the university sector and Institutes of Technology with delegated authority to make awards). The authority will also have responsibility for the external quality assurance review of the universities, a function which is currently performed by the IUQB and the Higher Education Authority.

The authority will aim to serve learners and the public, building on the achievements of the individual agencies and united by the National Framework of Qualifications – an accessible, understandable and transparent system of quality-assured qualifications. It will provide a more integrated efficient service to learners across the further and higher education and training sectors to the highest international standards. The inaugural board meeting of Qualifications and Quality Ireland will take place in Dublin on December 3rd.

5. Joint Committee on Education and Social Protection


I have been in contact with the Clerk of the Joint Committee on Education and Social Protection regarding an opportunity to make a presentation on the importance of student supports for vulnerable students in higher education to the Committee. This Committee has a broad remit in shadowing two key Government Departments. It seeks to provide an input into legislation and policy. One of the Committee’s objectives is ensuring Ireland’s education system benefits all of society and is recognised internationally as a top class system. I have also discussed the possibility of a USI presentation on this issue with a number of the Committee’s members.


6. Dublin Web Summit

I was invited to a briefing with five of the world's leading experts in educational technology, chaired by the CEO of the Higher Education Authority, at the Dublin Web Summit. It was attended by a number of University and IT Presidents, Department of Education representatives, Government Ministers, politicians and student representatives.

The speakers included Daphne Koller (Stanford University Professor of Computer Science and founder and CEO of Coursera, an online education platform which delivers degree-level courses in a multitude of subject areas with such partner Universities as Stanford, Princeton, Brown, University of British Columbia and University of Edinburgh) and Chip Paucek (Founder and CEO of 2Tor, which partners with Universities to build, market and deliver online postgraduate degree courses across a range of different disciplines). 

Other speakers included Osman Rashid (Founder and CEO of Kno, which develops an online, digital learning environment for second- and third-level students which enables them to access digital textbooks, as well as sharing notes with teachers and colleagues), Tom Davidson (Founder and CEO of Everfi, a social enterprise which endeavours to teach, assess and certify students in the critical skills they need for life, from financial literacy to substance abuse to social education) and Victor Henning (Director of Communications of Mendeley, which develops and delivers free academic software to manage and share research papers). 

I asked the panel about the potential of online, distance and flexible learning to improve the quality of the teaching and learning experience on campus. Chip Paucek said it was a definitive positive side effect that on-campus students received an improved teaching and learning experience on account of developments within the online space.

 
7. Ally Talk, UCC

I gave a talk in UCC to a group of students on the importance of being an ally for LGBT students. We had a very interesting discussion on the most effective methods of engaging non-LGBT students in the Ally Campaign. We talked about the potential of getting prominent members of the student body who would not normally engage with LGBT campaigns (sports teams, societies, etc.) to take a more active role in promoting that college is an LGBT-friendly environment.

One thing that I was surprised to learn was the extent to which being a member of the LGBT community discouraged students from joining sports clubs within colleges for fear of being mistreated. This is something I feel should be addressed in colleges across the country by engaging with leading members of sports clubs.


8. Education and Training Boards Bill, 2012

The Government has published the proposed Education and Training Boards Bill 2012 which seeks to ensure better delivery and coordination of education and training at local level, to provide for the establishment of new education and training boards which will replace the 33 vocational and education committees and to provide for their composition, powers and functions.
The 16 new Education and Training Boards will have an expanded role in the delivery of further education and training across the country. They will be required to provide education and training through their own institutions, to provide opportunities for adults in the field of further education, to provide assistance support to other education and training service providers and to contribute to the overall goals for education in Ireland. 
I raised the possibility of USI representatives participating on these Boards with a number of staff in the Higher Education Authority, Department of Education and Skills and members of the Oireachtas. It is envisaged that NALA will nominate a member of the Board and I am currently attempting to get similar provision for USI for other learner seats on the respective Boards.

9. Universities (Amendment) Bill 2012

Following the publishing of the Heads of Bill I contacted representatives of the Irish Universities Association, the Higher Education Authority, the Department of Education and Skills and academics in a number of institutions to gain as wide a view as possible on the implications of the Bill. It appears from the feedback that this Bill is a step too far by Minister Quinn to is seeking to reign in autonomy when the power already exists within the Higher Education Authority.


10. Guidelines for Local 5K Charity Walks

I produced and disseminated a set of guidelines for Students’ Unions wishing to organised and run a charity 5K run or walk in aid of the Irish Heart Foundation in accordance with a mandate from the second National Council of the year. USI officer board are happy to provide logistical support to Students’ Unions still wishing to run an event. 



11. Media Engagement

	Date
	Description
	Topic

	15/10
	Interview w/ Catherine Gaffney
	SUSI

	18/10
	iRadio
	Pre-Budget Campaign

	19/10
	Interview w/ NewsFour
	Student Issues

	4/11
	Marian Finucane, RTÉ
	Sunday Newspapers


12.  Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15/10
	NUIG Exec Meeting
	

	16/10
	Ally Talk, UCC
	

	17/10
	UCC Class Rep Training
	

	18/10
	Meeting w/ Eamon Quinlan
	

	18/10
	Meeting w/ Áodhan Ó Ríordáin
	

	18/10
	Dublin Web Summit
	

	19/10
	Meeting w/ Conor Ryan and Martin Ó Prey
	

	19/10
	National Council

	

	20/10
	National Council
	

	22/10
	Meeting w/ Strategem iLabs
	

	22/10
	Dundalk Public Meeting
	

	23/10
	Sligo Public Meeting
	

	24/10
	IT Carlow Class Rep Training
	

	24/10
	Limerick Public Meeting
	

	25/10
	Cork Public Meeting
	

	2/11
	Meeting w/ CEO SUSI and Head of Equity of Access Section, Dept of Education and Skills
	



Declaration of Gifts and Hospitality:

	Date
	Description
	Provider

	14/10
	Bag
	Maynooth SU


	Leave
	Date

	Annual Leave 
	30/31 October


Report of the Deputy President/Campaigns Officer

Tuairisc an Leas-Uachtarán do Feachtais
1. National Campaign
2. Marketing Company for the Campaign
3. Campaign Sub Group
4. Dublin Region
5. MO Engagement

1. National Campaign
Preparation for the Public Meetings in Dundalk, Sligo, Limerick and Cork; I set up the schedule for the week before the first set of Public Meetings that included: sending out invitations to TDs/Senators/County Councillors/Local Secondary Schools, sending a checklist and guide to the host MOs, speech tips for the MO president, materials to promote the Public Meeting. I worked closely with the regional VPs, the President and the Media & Communications Exec to ensure everything was in place and ready to go. 

I also worked with our administrator to coordinate the venues for each Public Meeting by providing the hotel checklist and list of dates for each Public Meeting along with linking in with the regional VPs for the best possible venue. 
Before each Public Meeting I prepared the Parents Guide, the Sign In sheet, the confirmation on the hotel checklist, the USI Banners for display and any last bits to ensure the Public Meetings ran smoothly.
In preparation for the local Marches, the Deputy President of UCCSU sent me the checklist he compiled, I added to the list and helped in any way I could by providing materials and ideas for the day.

For the second set of Public Meetings I have liaised with the Host MOs, the regional VPs and our administrator in preparation for the meetings. The same preparation for the first set of Public Meetings was carried out for the second set of Public Meetings.
2. Marketing Company for the Campaign
From the National Council in DIT right up until this current NC I have liaised with our Media and Communications Exec and Strategem, the Marketing Company for the Campaign to proof designs, checked website content and the layout pf the website and the Campaign videos. Had numerous meetings and email exchanges to ensure the materials for the campaign were ready to go for the Public Meeting and the Town Takeovers. They also redesigned our Parents Guide to the cost of college and also the Pre-Budget Guide to Lobbying. 
3. Campaign Sub Group
This Sub Group was elected at UCC National Council. I have held 3 phone conference meetings and one face-to-face meeting with the group along with the President and the BMW Regional VP and the Southern Region VP.
The group has provided great feedback on any ideas or materials I have sent to them in advance of the meeting. 
4. Dublin Region
During the DIT NC, the Dublin Region and I discussed possible venues and plans for the Dublin Public Meetings. We also looked at the guest lists for both the Dublin South and Dublin Central. 

In the run up to Dublin South and Dublin Central Public Meetings I organised the attendance lists for both events, organised the venues to be booked and provided the venues with the checklist.

I have prepared MO President Speech Tips, checklist for the run up to the event, for the day of the event and the running order and have sent that content to the Dublin South Public Meeting hosts,

I liaised with students journalists in relation to the questions to be put to the TDs. I also gathered the number of undergrads in the various Dublin Region Colleges along with the number of students obtaining the grant.
5. MO Engagement
NUI Galway Students’ Union: I attended the NUIGSU Executive Committee meeting with the President to discuss the National Campaign and to answer questions or queries the officers had about the USI. We also presented the National Campaign Presentation to their Class Rep Council.
NCI Students’ Union: I attended NCI’s Class Rep Training Event and presented the National Campaign Presentation to their Reps.

AIT Students’ Union: I attended AIT’s Class Rep Training Event and presented the National Campaign Presentation to their Reps.

DkIT Students’ Union: I attended DkIT’s Class Rep Training Event and presented the National Campaign Presentation to their Reps.
IT Tralee Students’ Union: In conjunction with the VP for the Southern Region we prepared to Prezi Presentations for the ITTSU Class Rep Training Day, Dealing with College Authorities and How to Be and effective Class Rep. We also presented the National Campaign Presentation to their Reps.

LYIT Students’ Union: Along with the BMW VP I met with the Sabbatical team before the Class Rep Training day to run through and discuss the national campaign. I attended LYIT’s Class Rep Training Event and presented the National Campaign Presentation to their Reps.
Appendix

USI Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15.10.12
	Officer Board Meeting
	To plan for the week ahead.

	17.10.12
	Campaigns Sub Group
	Campaign Planning and Discussion

	19.10.12
	DIT NC
	Working Groups and National Council

	22.10.12
	Dundalk
	Public Meeting

	23.10.12
	Sligo
	Public Meeting

	26.10.12
	Taskforce Meeting
	


Membership Engagement

	Date
	MO
	Details

	15.10.12
	NUI Galway SU
	Executive Council and Class Rep Council 

	16.10.12
	NCI SU
	Class Rep Training Event

	17.10.12
	AIT SU
	Class Rep Training Event

	17.10.12
	DkIT SU
	Class Rep Training Event

	18.10.12
	IT Tralee SU
	Class Rep Training Event

	24.10.12
	LYIT SU
	Class Rep Training Event


Media Engagement

	Date
	Description
	Topic

	31.10.12
	ITV News and Radio
	Local Marches


Expenses Claimed – Own Transport

	Date
	To
	From
	Purpose
	Rate
	Distance
	Cost 

	11/10/12
	Sligo
	USI HQ
	STACS SU Class Rep Training
	.36c
	422km
	151.92

	15/10/12
	Galway
	USI HQ
	NUI Galway Exec & Council
	.36c
	422km
	151.92

	17/10/12
	Athlone
	Blackrock
	AIT SU Class Rep Training
	.45c
	272km
	122.40

	17/10/12
	Down
	USI HQ
	DkIT SU Class Rep Training
	.45c
	284km
	127.80

	18/10/12
	Tralee
	Blackrock
	IT Tralee SU Class Rep Training
	.45c
	596km
	274.16


Declaration of Gifts and Hospitality:

	Date
	Description
	Purchaser

	11.10.12
	Goody Bag
	STACS SU

	18.10.12
	Lunch, Tea & Biscuits
	IT Tralee SU


	Leave
	Date

	Annual Leave 
	Friday November 2nd (Half Day)


Comhairle Náisiúnta AMLÉ 

USI National Council – DIT

20/10/2012
Tuairisc an Leas-Uachtarán do Ghnóthaí Acadúla agus Dhearbhú Cáilíochta
Report of the VP Academic Affairs and Quality Assurance
1. National Student Survey

2. SUSI

3. Part Time Officer Training

4. European Student Convention 24 & 25
5. Postgraduate Seminar

6. Universities Act Amendment

7. Casework 

1. National Student Survey
At the Plenary Group Meeting on October 11th I expressed USI’s disappointment that the survey would not be going ahead in full this academic year. With so much work already done and students in need of validated feedback mechanisms the reasons for not running the survey were not satisfactory. Detailing USI’s ability to run a national student survey ourselves, with the report being published in the Irish Times brought the desired effect. After much debate and discussion a compromise was agreed. The survey will go ahead with full roll out in March 2013 but will be used as a pilot so a report on the entire structure, mechanism and engagement can be evaluated and validated. It is important to note results will be published, this was not going to happen under the previous proposal which USI was unhappy with. 

The first meeting of the Survey Design Group has taken place and ‘question testing’ is scheduled for December and January. Questions from the Australian Survey of Student Engagement (AUSSE) will be used in the initial testing and questions on student satisfaction will also be included. UCD, IT Tallaght, DIT and NUIG have confirmed participation in the question testing phase, this will involve three focus groups of ten students (one first year group, one final year group and one postgraduate group) filling out sample surveys and meeting for a short time to discuss their views on the questions and layout. I will be co-ordinating with the Students’ Unions involved to recruit participants and arrange facilities where needed. As chair of the Communication and Reporting Group I have completed a draft communications strategy to be agreed by the group at it’s first meeting on November 7th. 
2. SUSI
On October 16th I met with SUSI representatives Jacinta Stewart CEO Dublin City VEC, Kay Cullinan SUSI Principle Officer, Philip Connolly Head of Control & Assessment and Tom Prizeman SUSI Manager along with UCDSU Education Officer and we were joined by IT Carlow Deputy President by phone after technical difficulties were resolved (they couldn’t find the phone). We presented the feedback gathered from MOs, outlined our concerns and offered solutions. Our solutions were taken on board and many had already been initiated. We were given up to date numbers and agreed to communicate with students the importance of submitting complete document packs. SUSI agreed to keep us updated weekly and to meet again in early December. I drew up a document outlining the key discussions and updates, circulated it to MOs and suggested MOs host SUSI forums or meetings to gather information from students. 

The up to date figures (Nov 2nd) indicate that 15,700 applications have been completed, 13800 are mid assessment, 16200 are being checked for documentation and over 16000 have yet to be returned by students. 

Other issues which have recently come to light include students studying in Northern Ireland but are from the Republic being told they are ineligible to apply, postgraduate students receiving letters omitted that their fee grant is only €2000 not the full cost of their fees and confusion over the appeals system. The Department of Education & Skills have confirmed students in NI colleges are eligible to apply but for maintenance only. SUSI have agreed to reword the approval letter being issued to postgraduates and the appeals process will be included in letters stating approval and letters stated applications are unsuccessful. 

Since the Oct 16th meeting communication with SUSI has been difficult to maintain, we have been assured that this will be rectified. 
3. Part Time Officer Training
Along with the VP for Equality & Citizenship and the VP for Irish Language, I have put together a training day for Part Time Officers on November 8th. TCDSU have kindly agreed to host the event and have been very helpful in arranging facilities. Speakers have been confirmed for all the modules which will cover the basic general skills of effective time management and public speaking and communication. Modules aimed at specific officers will also be delivered including running an event, equality issues & legislation, dealing with college authorities and chairing meetings. I have begun composing a Council Chair handbook which will be handed out on the day but also made available in soft copy for anyone unable to attend. I have also constructed the timetable and a module guide for the day including learning outcomes and links to useful sites and online resources. 
4. European Student Convention 24 & 25
From Oct 17th to Oct 20th I attended the 24th European Student Convention in Limassol, Cyprus. The theme was Austerity and Higher Educations and involved a series of presentations and debates on the many aspects surrounding this theme. As well as learning much about the situation in other countries it was a great opportunity to see how such an event is run given that we are to host the 25th ESC next March. It also became clear to me that Ireland is far more advanced in Bologna implementation than most of the other participating countries.

In preparation for ESC 25 I have met with the HEA along with the USI General Manager to discuss funding. Some of the logistics have already been arranged and booked but my priority over the next few weeks will be to secure a suitable venue. I have also arranged a meeting between the ESU Co-ordinator and the GM for Monday Nov 5th and hope to have further updates for National Council.   

5. Postgraduate Seminar

Upon finalisation of the Postgraduate Loan International Research I circulated the document to all MOs. I have arranged the next seminar to take place on November 7th and NCISU have offered to host the meeting. 
6. Universities Act Amendment 

An amendment to the Universities Act has been proposed by the Department of Education and Skills. This will give the Department more oversight on expenditure in an effort to eliminate unauthorised expenditure. The IUA has come out strongly against this amendment. A teleconference was held with the SU Presidents of member universities. I co-ordinated the meeting, gathered feedback from those participated and followed up with those who were unable to participate due to technical difficulties. I plan to bring this to officer board to discuss the feedback as some SUs wish to strongly oppose the amendment but others do not believe their students would support such a move.      

7. Casework

I have been inundated with casework, mostly concerning SUSI. I hope to discuss the common issues with Education Working group and continue to communicate with SUSI and keep all MO’s up to date on the subject. 

Appendix

USI Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	25/10/12
	Universities Act Amendment
	Conference Call

	25/10/12
	Cork Public Meeting
	National Stand Up Campaign 


Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15/10/12
	NSS
	Plenary Meeting

	16/10/12
	SUSI Forum
	SUSI Issues and SU solutions

	17- 21/10/12
	ESC 24
	Austerity and Higher Education 

	1/11/12
	HEA
	ESC 25

	2/11/12
	NSS
	Survey Group Meeting


Membership Engagement

	Date
	MO
	Details

	24/10/12
	IT Carlow SU
	Class Rep Training

	31/10/12
	NCI SU
	Constitution Review

	31/10/12
	TCD SU
	Part Time Training Venue


Media Engagement

	Date
	Description
	Topic

	30/10/12
	Shannonside fm
	SUSI Issues

	31/10/12
	Clare fm
	SUSI Issues

	1/11/12
	Cork 103 fm
	SUSI Issues

	2/11/12
	RTE Drivetime
	SUSI Issues


Expenses Claimed – Public Transport

	Date
	To 
	From
	Purpose
	Cost €

	10/10
	IUA
	USI HQ
	IreNSS Plenary Meeting
	7.37

	10/10
	USI HQ
	Dept of Taosieach
	Irish Euro Presidency Briefing 
	7.30

	15/10
	IOTI
	USI HQ
	HEA/IUA/IOTI/USI Survey Meeting
	8.25

	16/10
	SUSI
	USI HQ
	SUSI Forum
	5.83

	17/10
	Dublin Airport
	Residence 
	Cyprus Flight ESC 24
	23.37

	17/10
	Limmasol
	Larnaca
	Bus to ESC
	5.00

	21/10
	Larnaca 
	Limmasol
	Bus from ESC
	5.00

	24/10
	Heuston 
	USI HQ
	Carlow CRT
	10.30

	24/10
	Carlow
	Heuston
	Carlow CRT
	12.00

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Total 
	€ 84.42


Declaration of Gifts and Hospitality:

	Date
	Description
	Purchaser

	24/10/12
	Lunch
	ITCSU


	Leave
	Date

	Sick Leave
	23/10/12

	Annual Leave
	26/10/12


Report of the VP for Welfare

Tuairisc an Leas-Uachtarán do  Leas

1. Road Safety

2. Mental Heath

3. Sexual Health

4. Alcohol

5. Research Documents

1. Road Safety

The USI Road Safety Campus Tour was held in UCD (Oct 23rd), IT Sligo (Oct 24th) & IT Carlow (Oct 25th) in conjunction with the Road Safety Authority. I secured high vis materials from RSA, the RSA Rollover to be present on each campus & involvement from Autoglass & Advance pitstop on each campus. All organisations that took part were very please with the campaign. Each day was a great success and I want to take this opportunity to thank Paddy, Paul & Ciara for their hard work and help in making the campus tour an overall success. Media engagement for this is listed below. I will be sending out information to each Welfare Officer as to how they can run a road safety day on campus. 


2. Mental Health

USI Mental Health Week in conjunction with Headsup, Reachout.com & PleaseTalk.org will run from November 12th-16th and will be launched in NCI, STACS & IT Tralee. This year’s theme is focusing on Positive Mental Health and the promotion of supports available to students, the tagline of the week is ‘What Makes You Smile’. This campaign aims to tackle any negative outlook by asking students to identify and value the smaller things in life that makes us smile and impact positively on our mental health and well being. All packs will be distributed to all MOs by Friday November 8th. We will be using #WhatMakesYouSmile and we will be holding a competition on twitter asking students to upload photos of what makes them smile, winning photo will win a ‘feel good’ hamper to tie in with theme.

What Makes You Smile Packs: All contents and materials were approved by the Welfare Campaign Sub Group, I would like to thank them for all their contributions to the packs this year. This year we decided to go with a print logistics company (Spectrum) to produce the mental health packs, they printed the envelopes and postcards and when pens and bookmarks were delivered they individually pack each pack  and then separate them per MO and distribute them for us. This way of producing mental health packs is a step forward and I want to thank our General Manager, Ben for all his help. This can also be an option for our SHAG packs.

I have also compiled a document for Welfare officers in relation to running a Mental Health Week on campus with information on resources, materials and ideas of activities and events for the campaign. 

3. Sexual Health

I have met with a number of organisations and USI General Manager about renewing the USI SHAG Pack. This year we hope to change the format of the SHAG pack, we will be producing 45,000 of them this year and I am in the process of negotiating sponsorship for them. The Welfare Campaign Sub Group will have input into the format it takes, content and design. We are hoping the information in the packs will direct students to our sexual health site that we will launch at the SHAG Week launch.

www.usi.ie/SHAG: In line with discussing sponsorship for the packs I have discussed advertising space within this site. This site will be launched during SHAG (Sexual Health Awareness & Guidance) Week and we hope to run a competition in line with this launch. I have already engaged with Durex in relation to prizes. A number of organisation have shown massive interest in wanting to get involved with this as it we are aiming for it to be  a sexual health hub for students. 

4. Alcohol

Conference: I was invited to speak at Alcohol Actions’ Time for Change Conference on Thursday November 1st where I spoke about USI’s Alcohol Policy, Alcohol Awareness Campaigns and the need to run campaigns, projects and initiatives that are run by students for students that are education, interactive and engaging. The conference was very interesting and some of the other speakers included Dr Evelyn Gillian, Chief Executive of Alcohol Focus Scotland, Monika Kosinska, Secretary General of the European Public Health Alliance and Dr Amanda Fitzgerald, Co-Author of Headstrong’s My World Survey. 

Alcohol & Youth Advisory Group – I am investigating the possibility of setting up an Alcohol & Youth Advisory Group with a number of organisations in a bid to see how we can change the way young people view alcohol in Ireland. I will have more information on this in my next report.

5. Research Documents

Counselling: Following the last Welfare Working Group in DIT I have being looking into counselling services in each colleges and have requested each welfare officer to fill out a list of questions to be collected together and sent back out to Welfare Officers to compare counselling services in other colleges and possibly request for improvements on their respective campus. 


Anti Social Behaviour: Following the last Welfare Working Group in DIT, we discussed anti social behaviour and successful projects that are being run across the country. I am compiling a document of some of these successful projects and initiatives and tips on how to implement them on your campus.

Appendix

USI Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15/10
	OB Conference Call
	Updates  & to plan for the week ahead

	22/10
	OB Conference Call
	Updates &to plan for the week ahead

	19-20/10
	DIT National Council
	National Council

	24/10
	Sligo Public Meeting
	Public Meeting RE:StandUp

	30/10
	OB Conference Call
	To plan week ahead & updates


Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15/10
	Irish Cancer Society – 

X-HALE Youth Awards
	Judge on video submitted to be short listed

	16/10
	RSA - Phone Conference
	Finalising details for Road Safety Campus Tour

	16/10
	Autoglass - Phone Conference
	Finalising details for Road Safety Campus Tour

	16/10
	Advance Pitstop - Phone Conference
	Finalising details for Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	PleaseTalk Review & Update
	

	25/10
	PleaseTalk Steering
	Phone in

	01/11
	Alcohol Action Conference
	Spoke on youth perspective on alcohol and USI Alcohol Policy

	02/11
	Acquired Brain Injury
	Christmas Appeal


Membership Engagement

	Date
	MO
	Details

	17/10
	WITSU
	Sexual Health Education Roadshow Part 2

	23/10
	UCDSU
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	24/10
	IT Sligo SU
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	25/10
	IT Carlow SU
	Road Safety Campus Tour


Media Engagement

	Date
	Description
	Topic

	15/10
	Irish Examiner
	National Condom Week

	17/10
	Beat 102103
	Sexual health Education Roadshow in WIT 

	18/10
	Midlands 103
	National Condom Week

	22/10
	Midlands 103
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	Spin 103.8
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	Dublin’s FM104
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	Dublin’s Q102
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	Cork’s 96fm/ C103
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	Limerick’s Live 95fm
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	LMFM
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	U105
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	22/10
	Galway Bay FM 
	Road Safety Campus Tour

	25/10
	Beat 102/103
	Road Safety Campus Tour


Expenses Claimed – 

Own Car Transport (Note 2)

	Date
	To
	From
	Purpose
	Rate
	Distance
	Cost 
	Tolls
	Total 

	01/10
	WIT
	Ceann Aras
	LGBT Ally Campaign (return)
	.35c
	340km
	€119
	
	€119

	10/10
	DKIT 
	Ceann Aras
	Mental Health Campus Tour (return)
	.35c
	167.6km
	€58.66
	€3.60
	€62.26

	11/10
	UCC
	Ceann Aras
	Mental Health Campus Tour (return)
	.35c
	524km
	€183.40
	€3.60
	€187

	17/10
	WIT
	Ceann Aras
	Sexual Health Roadshow (return)
	.35c
	340km
	€119
	
	€119

	23/10
	IT Sligo
	UCD
	Road Safety Campus Tour
	.35c
	223km
	€78.05
	€2.80
	€80.85

	24/10
	IT Carlow
	IT Sligo
	Road Safety Campus Tour
	.35c
	232km
	€81.20
	€2.80
	€84

	25/10
	Ceann Aras
	IT Carlow
	Return home
	.35c
	106km
	€37.10
	
	€37.10

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Total
	   €689.21


Parking (Note 4)

	Date
	Location
	Purpose
	Cost 

	1/10
	Setanta
	TCD Referendum
	€7.40

	11/10
	UCC
	Mental Health Campus Tour
	€7.00

	22/10
	Qpark 
	PleaseTalk Update
	€6.80

	
	
	
	Total
	€21.20


Declaration of Gifts and Hospitality:

	Date
	Description
	Purchaser

	17/10
	Hot chocolate
	WITSU

	20/10
	Lunch
	DITSU

	24/10
	Haribo & Lunch
	IT Sligo SU

	25/10
	Lunch, Redbull, Dinner
	IT Carlow SU


	Leave
	Date

	Annual Leave
	N/A


Report of the Vice President for Equality and Citizenship

Tuairisc an Leas- Uachtarán do Chomhionannais agus Saoránacht
1. USI Pink Training

2. USI Survey on sexual violence
3. Student Volunteering

4. Mature Students’ Convention

5. USI/ICOS International Students’ Forum

6. Transgender Rights Rally
1. USI Pink Training 
USI Pink Training 2012 will be the largest to date. The demand for places has been exceptionally high across the whole country, a testament to the continued need for this event and the event’s popularity with our members. I consider it a privilege to be the organiser of this USI event, the largest event of its kind in Europe, and preparations are going in accordance to plan. I am satisfied that the registration process has been more equitable this year and we have delegates from all across the country registered to attend. Due to the high demand, USI will explore organising a day-long LGBT training event in 2013 for students who did not get a place at Pink Training 2012.

I have secured Kathleen Lynch TD, Minister of State with responsibility for Equality, Disability, Older People & Mental Health to speak at the opening of the event on the Friday. I have also secured Jerry Buttimer TD to deliver the keynote speech on the Saturday morning. Other speakers to address all delegates will include Shauneen Armstrong, the original organiser of the 1992 USI Pink Training event and Heather Wilk, a co-founder of the highly successful U.S. organisation Straight But Not Narrow.
I have been compiling the workshop timetable for this event and securing the most qualified speakers for each module. I selected workshop topics based on what worked well in the past and what new workshops I felt would be of benefit to members, taking into account the diversity of the delegates. Workshops organised include: Coming Out, Supporting Someone who is Coming Out, Sexual Health workshops for all genders, Trans* 101, LGBT campaigning, Bisexuality Awareness, Being an LGBT Ally, Running an LGBT Society, LGBT Mental Health, Being LGBT in the Workplace, LGBT and the Media, Gender Recognition Legislation and Intersex Awareness, Trans* Closed Space, Queer Awareness, safe spaces (L,G,B,T and Q), a panel discussion on lobbying your elected representatives on LGBT issues, LGBT and Feminism, Sexual Empowerment, Heteronormativity.

It is of utmost importance that delegates feel comfortable to be themselves at Pink Training and that the environment is conducive to learning and exploring issues around sexuality and gender identity. I have written a code of conduct for the event to ensure that the weekend is a safe space for everyone in attendance. All delegates will be expected to abide by and sign this code of conduct. Delegates who do not abide by the code of conduct may be asked to leave the event and vacate their accommodation.

On Saturday, October 27th, I viewed the accommodation for the event to ensure everything is in order for when delegates arrive and to make sure the staff in the hostels are aware that the event is an LGBT event.

On Friday, November 2nd, I viewed all of the workshop rooms that were booked by UCC Students’ Union. I was very satisfied with the room bookings, their capacities and their locations.

On November 2nd, I also met with the manager of the nightclub we are using in Cork for the weekend and discussed the possible night-time entertainment options for the weekend. I selected this venue for the weekend because it is the only LGBT venue in Cork that has sufficient capacity. It is also a safe venue in a very central location in Cork City. The venue is normally not open late on a Friday but have secured a bar extension for us. The venue is under renovation at the moment but the manager assured me that it will be open and completed for the 16th of November.

I secured 500 free condoms for the event from the Cork Sexual Health Centre. I will source more contraceptives and safe sex items to ensure that the emphasis USI places on safe sex is highlighted to delegates. I also secured leaflets and information booklets from LGBT organisations for inclusion in the delegate packs and copies of Gay Community News.

I have been working with the USI General Manager in sourcing and selecting t-shirts, wristbands, delegate cards and delegate bags for the event. 

2. USI Survey on Sexual Violence

Having received the full question list from the survey conducted in 2012 by the National Union of Students in the UK, I have been working with Cosc to amend the language in the survey to make it applicable to the Irish context and so that it can gauge experiences of all genders. I have received written permission from NUS to use the survey here. The survey will be distributed online as was done with the NUS survey. It will be live before end of November and will close by end of January. We aim to get 2,000 students to fill it out. Both Cosc and USI feel that this survey will have the potential to create a large impact as it has never been done before in Ireland on this scale in the third-level age group and it will hopefully generate awareness of the issues among third-level students. Taking into account the topic of the survey, it will feature contacts for support services throughout so that respondents who have experienced sexual violence or assault or stalking will know where to go to seek support. Both Cosc and USI agree that a report should be drawn up detailing the results of this study. We are in discussions about using a portion of the 5,000 euro that USI has been granted by Cosc to raise awareness of these issues to hire a researcher to oversee the project and to research and write the report by mid-February 2013. The findings of the report will be used to inform USI’s future awareness raising activities in this area.

3. Student Volunteering

I have been engaging with Volunteer Ireland about working together to promote and encourage student volunteering. I met with their Communications Officer on the 1st of November to plan how we can best work together. Items discussed included how we can best showcase the fundraising conducted by students during Raising and Giving Weeks and highlight all the positive work students are doing in their communities. We discussed the Student Volunteer Guide that we hope to create together. If we can’t secure funds to print this guide, we will make it available online. The guide would act as a directory of where to go if you wish to volunteer but would also highlight what it means to be a volunteer and the stories of students who are currently volunteers. The aim is to have the guide ready in January. Other items discussed included how Volunteer Ireland can get involved with USI’s Active Citizenship conference in 2013 and the possibility of either a joint student volunteering exhibition or poster campaign in colleges.


4. Mature Students’ Convention

I coordinated this event on the 13th of October in NUI Maynooth. I assisted the VP for the Border, Midlands and Western Region with registering delegates on the day. I introduced all of the speakers on the day. The event was attended by the USI President who also presented and engaged the students on the USI pre-budget campaign. There was a good mixture of students from different MOs in attendance and the attendees engaged a lot with the speakers and the content of the modules. I also requested feedback from attendees after the event and the overall feedback I received was very positive. I think there is potential for USI to engage more with mature students and I intend on assisting the Mature Students’ Societies and Officers with networking by sharing contact details and by offering my assistance with the Mature Students’ Intervarsity Ball that they are organising for 2013.


5. International Students’ Forum

The USI/ICOS International Students’ Forum takes places on the 14th of November from 6pm in the Mansion House in Dublin. There will be another forum in another region in February. The Deputy Lord Mayor of Dublin will be speaking at the event. The title of the event is ‘Uniting Students.’ Topics that will be discussed include how Students’ Unions can best cater for international students, how their overall experience in Ireland could be made easier, what aspects of their orientation in Ireland they found most useful. I met with Lisa Kehoe in ICOS to discuss the event in detail and plan the running order on the 30th of October.

6. Transgender Rights Rally
On the 20th of October, I was a guest speaker at the first public transgender rights rally in Ireland outside Dail Eireann. This rally coincided with International Day for Trans Depathologisation. The Government’s June 2011 Gender Recognition Advisory Group (GRAG) report to Minister for Social Protection, Joan Burton, outlined recommendations for legislation to allow transgender people to change the gender marker on their birth certificates. The GRAG recommends that applicants must fulfil the medical criteria of a Gender Identity Disorder (GID) diagnosis or present evidence of gender reassignment surgery. GID is classified as a mental illness. Following on from our mandate at Congress 2012 on this issue, USI does not support the recommendation that an individual should be classified as having a mental disorder in order to have their gender recognised.

In the run up to this event, I drafted the USI press release with the USI Media and Communications Executive.
Appendix

USI Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15/10
	Monday morning weekly planning meeting
	USI Officer Board outline their objectives for each week every Monday and update one another on progress of our goals.

	21/10
	Monday morning weekly planning meeting
	

	20/10
	DIT National Council
	


Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details - all details above unless stated below

	21/10
	Rally for Recognition – Transgender Rights Rally
	I was a guest speaker at this rally on Transgender rights outside Dail Eireann. This was the first public rally of its kind in Ireland.

	23/10
	NCI Equality Week
	Marriage Equality talk with Senator David Norris

	30/10
	Meeting with Lisa in ICOS on the International Students’ Forum
	We discussed the running order of the event and the structure of the forum and questions to be asked to students

	30/10
	Meeting with Shauneen Armstrong, Labour Party Press Officer, in Dail Eireann
	Shauneen organised the first USI Pink Training in 1992 when she was USI Women’s Officer and we discussed her speaking at the event this year

	31/10
	Meeting with the African Students Association of Ireland
	We discussed how USI might support the ASAI. I invited them to attend the USI/ICOS International Students’ Forum and agreed to help with a training event they organising in January for African Society Auditors

	1/11
	Meeting with Volunteer Ireland
	Meeting on joint projects as outlined above

	2/11
	Meeting with UCC Students’ Union
	Meeting to discuss Pink Training preparations

	2/11
	Meeting with manager of Chambers bar on Washington Street, Cork
	Meeting to discuss Pink Training social activities


Membership Engagement

	Date
	MO
	Details

	18/10
	NUI Maynooth
	Facilitated a workshop on Equality activism as part of their Social Justice Week

	23/10
	NCI
	Attended a talk on the Importance of Marriage Equality as part of their Equality Week

	23/10
	UCD
	Facilitated a Coming out Workshop as part of UCD Gender Equality Week

	2/11
	UCC
	Engaged with UCC Students’ Union on Pink Training preparations and viewed all of the rooms being used for the weekend


Media Engagement

	Date
	Description
	Topic

	1/11
	GAY Community News article for the November issue
	I wrote an article for GCN on USI Pink Training 


Expenses Claimed – Public Transport

	Date
	To
	From
	Purpose
	Cost €

	13/10/12
	
	
	Saturday work expense- Mature Students’ Convention
	20

	20/10/12
	
	
	Saturday Work expense- DIT National Council and Transgender Rally
	20

	06/10/12
	
	
	Green Training – Saturday Work Expense
	20

	31/10/12
	Dublin City Centre
	USI HQ
	Taxi
	9.50

	18/10/12
	Maynooth
	Dublin
	Train Return
	6.60

	1/11/12
	USI HQ
	Dublin City Centre
	Taxi
	7.50

	Total
	
	
	
	83.60


Declaration of Gifts and Hospitality:

	Date
	Description
	Purchaser

	13.10.12
	Bag of goods 
	NUIM Students’ Union

	18/10.12
	Lunch and Tea
	NUIM Students’ Union


	Leave
	Date

	Annual Leave
	25.10.12

26.10.12


Report of the Vice President for the Southern Region

1. National Campaign

2. Voter Registration

3. Class Rep’ Training

1. National Campaign: Similar to my last report the majority of my working days have been concentrated on the national campaign. Since my last report a fortnight ago the public meetings have kicked off and the first local protest will have taken place before I present this report at Carlow national council.

Limerick and Cork were the first ones off the mark in the south and an enormous amount of preparation went in to ensure their success. Although both MO’s and I were hoping for higher numbers, the people who did attend were extremely vocal and pro-active. Class addresses were given on each campus along with information leaflets outlining the importance, time and location of the meetings. Info’ stands were manned either by myself or the SU which provided a constant presence on campus. For any student we managed to miss I would like to think they were made aware of the campaign via. social media sights. Many MO Officers had the relevant information as their cover photo, background image and status in the build up to the meetings. An all student & all staff  e-mail was also sent out by each MO.

Off campus there were hundreds of letters sent to local business owners and business partners outlining the damage the drop in student numbers will have on the economy. Schools from across the county had been invited and encouraged to notify the future students and concerned parents. TD’s and councillors were contacted on a numerous occasions and were added to a text system by myself to keep them updated on the campaign.

On the night of the public meetings we would arrive early to set up. A table would be set up out front containing information leaflets and copies of the parent’s guide in front of both national campaign and USI banners. When everyone was seated I would address the room and welcome them all to the meeting. This was followed by a speech from the MO President, address and update from USI President John Logue, Q&A and submissions from the floor. Again, although there we were hoping for more numbers the engagement was fantastic, both in the room and online from people who couldn’t make it. On both nights we came away with increased support and some innovative ideas to bring back to the Deputy President. Overall the meetings were successful but the lack of numbers was worrying.

On the night of the Cork public meetings we were informed by a journalist that Taoiseach Enda Kenny would be at the very hotel we were sat in the following morning. After a brief discussion with the President it was decided that I would stay down in an effort to meet with him. At 7am the following morning I was joined by two members of UCCSU and a class rep’ who had been inspirational to her counterparts the night before. On his arrival he was met by the class rep who explained her current circumstances in college and how it’s become a day to day struggle. Although the Taoiseach didn’t give her much time the message was delivered loud and clear.

Immediately after the public meetings we began planning for the local protests. Already, they have received a huge amount of media attention and the organisation has been fantastic. On Friday November second UCC Deputy President Sam Ryan and I walked the route in which the protest will follow and finalised the last few details. As of 8am tomorrow morning we will be on campus again joined by the UCC team to give it one last push before we take off at 1pm. Shortly before 1pm we will be joined by students from CIT who committed to the campaign at the public meeting.

2. Voter Registration: On October 22 I spent the day on campus in I.T. Tralee registering students to vote before the upcoming children’s referendum. The numbers who registered were impressive, mainly first years, who now have the right to vote in upcoming elections, referendums etc.

3. On October 24 I took part in my final class rep’ training of the year with USI President John Logue. This took place in the Dinn Ri Carlow and was organised by ITCSU. The day was a huge success and again feedback from the incoming reps’ was fantastic.
Appendix

USI Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	October 15
	OB Teleconference
	Plan of work and update

	October 17
	Campaigns Sub-Committee Conference Call
	Planning and update on action points completed

	October 19
	Welfare Working Group
	Took minutes for welfare working group

	October 19
	Southern Area Council
	Discussed issues arising in the South and progress with the national campaign

	October 20
	DIT National Council
	Delivered my report and discussed the various matters arising and agenda items

	October 20
	Campaigns Working Group
	Discussed the national campaign in depth with numerous MO’s from across the country

	October 20
	Campaigns Sub-Committee
	Discussed the finer details of the national campaign and took on various action points to be completed in the south

	October 22
	OB Teleconference
	Plan of work and update

	October 24
	LITSU Moylish Public Meeting
	Co-planned and delivered ‘Fed Up? Stand UP! in the Limerick region

	October 25
	UCCSU Public Meeting
	Co-planned and delivered ‘Fed Up? Stand UP! in the Cork region


Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	October 22
	I.T. Tralee Voter Registration
	Facilitated voter registration on campus at I.T. Tralee

	October 24
	I.T. Carlow Class Rep’ Training
	Delivered a USI module and discussed the national campaign with I.T. Carlow’s incoming reps

	October 25
	CITSU
	John and I met with CITSU to discuss the benefits of USI and their possible affiliation


Declaration of Gifts and Hospitality:

	Date
	Description
	Purchaser

	November 1
	Dinner
	UCCSU


	Leave
	Date

	Annual Leave
	None


Report of the VP of the BMW region
National Campaign 

Since my last officer report I have met with the Sligo and Galway colleges about their national campaign strategies where we planned the guest list, venue, protest etc. The deputy president and I met with the sabbatical officers of LYIT about their town hall meeting and ran through the preparation involved.

On the day of the DKIT meeting I rang all the people who had told us that they would be there to make sure they would. I tweeted everyone who hadn’t responded to put pressure on them. On night of the DKIT meeting I met people as they came in and greeted them. I got them to sign up to the newsletter. When the meeting was underway I tweeted constant updates and took notes.

On the day of the Sligo meeting I did a leaflet drop across the town with the STACS SU President. We were in town at lunchtime so we went up and spoke to as many secondary school students that we could and told them about the meeting. I also spent a significant amount of time tweeting local businesses on the day about the press release and the figure that would be lost to the local economy. I addressed the canteen in STACS about the meeting and I also addressed their common area. On the night I was the mc and I kept notes of questions asked and points made.

In preparation for all the public meetings I researched into a guest list to invite on the night, I got all the councillors for the area and the surrounding area and their contact details. I researched into all the local businesses and got someone in each of them to invite. I also got all the secondary schools in the area. Upon writing the report I had completed the research for Dundalk, Sligo, Letterkenny, Castlebar, Galway and Athlone.
In relation to the protests I have been working with STACS to arrange their rally outside John Perrys’ office and I will also be helping IT Sligo for their informational protest throughout their open day next week. 
Class rep training

I attended the Athone class rep training since the last National Council and spoke twice to the reps about the national campaign and how they can get involved. Due to the rep trainings clashing I was unable to attend the DKIT event. I was also at the LYIT rep training and delivered the national campaign presentation to the reps with the deputy president. 
Education case

I met with a lecturer in IT Sligo and the local education officer on behalf of an ongoing piece of case work. I did a report up for the student following the meeting. 

Report on SU structures

I was asked by one of my colleges to do up a report on the structures of the SU around the BMW region to help resolve an issue they are having. I did this and sent it on.
Annual leave; Nov 1st, Nov 2nd.
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USI Meetings/Events Attended:

	Date
	Meeting/Event
	Details

	15.10.12
	OB teleconference
	Monitoring and evaluation meeting.

	16.10.12
	Sligo campaign meeting
	Met both colleges to discuss national campaign

	16.10.12
	Galway campaign meeting
	Met both colleges to discuss national campaign

	17.10.12
	AIT rep meeting
	First class rep meeting

	17.10.12
	AIT rep training
	Presentation to class reps

	17.10.12 
	Campaigns sub committee conference Call
	Monitoring and evaluation meeting

	19.10.12
	Officerboard
	Monitoring and evaluation meeting

	19.10.12
	Entertainments WG
	Working group 

	19.10.12
	Welfare WG
	Working group

	20.10.12
	Education WG
	Working group

	20.10.12
	National Council
	Regular meeting

	20.10.12
	Regional council
	Working group

	20.10.12
	Campaigns sub comittee
	Monitoring and evaluation meeting.

	22.10.12
	Officerboard teleconference
	Monitoring and evaluation meeting.

	22.10.12
	Dundalk public meeting  
	Louth public meeting

	23.10.12
	Sligo colleges meeting
	Meeting with both colleges to discuss the public meeting and the protest

	23.10.12
	Sligo public meeting
	Sligo public meeting

	24.10.12
	LYIT campaign meeting
	Meeting with the LYIT officers to discuss the public meeting and the protest

	24.10.12
	LYIT rep training
	Presentation to class reps

	25.10.12
	Campaigns sub committee
	Monitoring and evaluation meeting.

	25.10.12
	Education case meeting
	Meeting with IT Sligo lecturer and SU education officer

	30.10.12
	Sligo rally meeting
	Meeting with STACS SU about the rally

	31.10.12
	Sligo IT meeting
	Meeting with IT Sligo about informational protest


Expenses

	Date
	To
	From
	Purpose
	Rate
	Distance
	Cost 
	Tolls
	Total 

	08.10.12
	NUIG
	Sligo
	Voter registration
	.45c
	138.56m
	62.35
	none
	124.70

	08.10.12
	AIT
	NUIG
	CO meeting and planning session
	.45c
	90km
	40.50
	1.80
	42.30

	08.10.12
	AIT
	Sligo
	Return journey home
	.45c
	116km
	52.2
	none
	52.2

	17.10.12
	AIT
	Sligo
	Class rep training
	.45c
	232km
	104.4
	none
	104.4

	24.10.12
	LYIT
	Sligo
	Class rep training, drove myself and Kate
	.45c
	224.42km
	100.98
	none
	100.98

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	Total
	424.50


Parking 
	Date
	Location
	Purpose
	Cost 

	24.08.12
	Train station
	Parking while at OB
	3.00

	24.09.12
	Train station
	Parking while at OB
	3.00

	29.09.12
	Train station
	Parking while at OB
	3.00

	03.10.12
	Train station
	Parking while at TCD referendum
	3.00

	08.10.12
	NUIG
	Parking during voter reg
	4.20

	15.10.12
	NUIG 
	Parking during campaign meeting
	4.00

	17.10.12
	Athlone
	Parking during rep training
	7.00

	23.10.12
	Train station
	Parking while at OB
	3.00

	
	
	
	Total
	30.20


Public transport

	Date
	Location
	Purpose
	Rate
	Cost €

	28.09.12
	Dublin
	Train to OB-pre-paid at HQ 
	Return
	35.00

	02.10.12
	Train return
	Sligo to Dublin train for TCD referendum
	Adult return 
	20.00

	12.10.12
	Train return
	Sligo Maynooth Mature student conference
	Adult return
	35.00

	19.10.12
	Train return-prepaid
	National council-prepaid at HQ 43.98
	Return 43.98 prepaid at HQ
	43.98

	22.10.12
	Train return
	Dundalk pubic meeting
	Adult return
	20.00

	
	
	
	
	Total
	153.98


Weekend Work Allowance (None)

13.10.12 Mature student conference - €20

20.10.12 DIT National Council - €20

Total €40

Out of Office Meal Expense 

	Date
	Location
	Purpose
	Rate
	Cost €

	02.10.12
	Dublin overnight
	TCD referendum
	Dinner 
	12.50

	03.10.12
	Dublin overnight
	TCD referendum
	Dinner
	12.50

	03.10.12
	Dublin
	above
	Breakfast
	5.00

	04.10.12
	Dublin
	above
	Breakfast
	5.00

	08.10.12
	AIT
	CO visit NUIG and AIT
	Lunch
	10.00

	12.10.12
	Maynooth
	Dinner mature student conf
	Dinner
	12.50

	13.10.12
	Maynooth
	No breakfast with accommodation 
	Breakfast
	5.00

	17.10.12
	AIT
	Class rep training
	Lunch
	10.00

	19.10.12
	DIT
	National council
	Dinner
	12.50

	22.10.12
	Dublin
	Overnight for public meeting
	Dinner
	12.50

	24.10.12
	Letterkenny
	Rep training
	Lunch
	10.00

	
	
	
	
	Total
	107.50


Accommodation for mature student conference 
12.10.12 Overnight accommodation for the mature student conference in Maynooth campus accommodation







         cost €32.00
